Islam - A Complete Way of Life

Contents

Contents	2
Prologue	3
Introduction	5
Islam as an Ideology	6
The Islamic Creed (Aqeedah)	
The Existence of The Creator	
Prophets and Messengers	9
Comprehending the miracle of the Quran	13
Investigating the Possible Sources of the Quran	15
Islam compared to other Ideologies	18
Worship in Islam (Ibadah)	22
The Political System in Islam	24
Islamic Social System	26
The Economic System in Islam	29
The Individual and the Society	32
Islam and Freedom	34
Islam and Racism	37
Islam and Jihad	39
Islam Today	41
Epilogue	42

Prologue

The social culture in which children are raised is the primary determinant of whether they will succeed as adults. A culture that seeks instant gratification and considers freedom from every obligation as a primary objective is the antithesis to one that nurtures the discipline and responsibility required for the positive development of children...

[The West], devoid of standard social norms for sexual relations or parental responsibilities, an increasing number of children are born into environments inadequate for their upbringing. We see teenage mothers, single parents without adequate incomes, parents in the growing underclass, parents on drugs, and so forth.

The risk of these children being unemployed or involved in violent activity or other crimes as adults is much higher than for children in stable two-parent families. But even those children raised in two-parent families who do not have a strong cultural identification have some of the stereotyped characteristics of "Generation X" - anomie, aimlessness, and so forth.

... society is undergoing a cultural transformation in which old social relations have been scoured to clean out oppression and exploitation. Over the last several hundred years, we have sought to avoid oppression by political leaders with checks and balances on power. We have attempted to eliminate the oppression of one race by another through antislavery and civil rights legislation. We have tried to eliminate excessive burdens in industrial employment through child-labor laws and minimum-wage laws. We have sought to end the subjugation of women by providing the right to vote, liberalizing divorce laws, and providing equal pay employment. Now we speak about children divorcing their parents.

Through our laws there are now over one million people in the U.S. prisons, yet the streets are not safe. By legislation more people than ever receive welfare benefits or social services, yet the costs incurred from those increased payments will drive the nation into bankruptcy if not checked. Attacking the symptoms will no cure the ill. The family is traditionally the backbone of society. As the American family crisis grows, so does the likelihood of social collapse.

The decline of the moral authority, combined with the reliance on legal justice, utilitarian values, and contractual relations, are rapidly making the United States a social wasteland with dysfunctional politics, dysfunctional religion, dysfunctional industries, and dysfunctional homes. The end product is not autonomous individuals, but dysfunctional individuals.

The World & I: A Publication of the Washington Post, September 1994

I would argue that the whole collapse of the family, the collapse of the inner city, the collapse of the school systems, the emergence of the drug culture, the rise of violent crime, a whole range of things, are a function of a crisis in our civilization, they're not a function of the breakdown of bureaucracy, and that we've been running around trying to deal with symptoms because there was no space in the public square to talk directly and candidly about our civilization...

When you read on the front page of the New York Times that they can't tell how many drugs there are in a prison - a society which can't impose its authority in a prison shouldn't be surprised that it can't impose its authority on the street.

And most of the things we're trying to describe in the collapse of education and in the collapse of the inner city and in the collapse of our young are in fact civilizational collapses. It's the failure to have the right answer first thing in the morning when they wake up in terms of how [people] should live their life...

Let me suggest to you, when the National Assessment of Educational Progress tells you that this year 74 percent of the fourth graders cannot read at fourth grade level, only 26 percent of the fourth graders can read at fourth grade level; when the Milwaukee Journal Sentinel says on June 28th, 79

percent of the Milwaukee public school seniors fail math exam - 79 percent - I mean, if this isn't the beginning of the collapse of your civilization, how bad does it have to get to have indicators?

You have a society which is failing to identify what matters and failing to insist that the next generation learn it...

Excerpts from Speech given by NewGingrich at the National Press Club: July 5, 1995

"There is no longer a sense of sanctuary anywhere, millions of Americans are afraid to walk the streets or to use their parks"

"To our international shame, Washington DC has the highest rate [of crime] of any capital city in the World."

"Our criminal justice system has abysmally failed to deliver what should be the first freedom, freedom from fear"

"Parents need the support of moral cultural institutions to instill in their children the values necessary for a decent society worth emulating: they don't have it."

"Our crisis of values at home coupled with our lack of a coherent mission abroad has created an even more deadly spiritual deficit. We seem to be experiencing what Arnold Toynbee 60 years ago called the dark night of the soul."

Excerpts from Beyond Peace by Richard Nixon

These words oblige us to reevaluate Abraham Lincoln's statement, reiterated at Texas A&M in 1992 by George Bush, that "America is the last best hope of man on Earth". Within this context, we present this book to all those in search of hope.

Introduction

Crime. Poverty. Social deterioration. Political corruption. Racism. Apathy. These words evoke an all too familiar vision that characterizes our homes, our communities, our countries, and the world at large. Philosophers, Sociologists, Politicians, and ordinary citizens have aspired to devise viable solutions to these modern ailments; however, contradictory to the desired outcome of these efforts, the magnitude of the problems is rapidly increasing.

As testimony to this fact stand the volumes of statistics generated weekly by the agencies monitoring the world situation. Every solution implemented by the current world order only breeds more problems, and the existing problems continue to grow with each passing year. The persistent inadequacy of the West in dealing with these issues raises questions as to the source of its failure.

Any viable solution to these problems must consist of both, the correct idea, as well as the mechanism and the resources to implement that idea. Therefore, the failure of the West could either stem from a lack of resources, or be deeply rooted in the ideas upon which Western Civilization is built, Capitalism and Secularism. As demonstrated by the numerous social and economic programs already implemented, which have mobilized an enormous amount of manpower and wealth, one can clearly see that the resources are not in scarcity. Consequently, the problems in the Western societies must emanate from the secular, capitalist mentality upon which the deployment of the resources is based. This failure of Capitalism is well recognized; however, the paradigm of the Capitalist ideology is deeply rooted in the society and has yet to be broken.

Thus, today, the societies of the world find themselves at a crossroads. Humanity can either continue to tread down the road of failure, marching to the tune of Capitalism and Secularism, or it can search for a new path, a new ideology to direct its thinking and its efforts. Surely, the World is in need of a new and correct ideology, and it is with this vision that it must evaluate Islam.

Islam as an Ideology

The word 'Islam', in Arabic, means submission and peace. As a term, 'Islam' refers to the Message which was revealed to Muhammad (peace be upon him) by Allah, the One Creator, and a 'Muslim' is the one who believes in Islam.

In sharp contrast to Christianity, Judaism, and other religions, Islam is not merely a religion. Rather, Islam is a unique and comprehensive ideology that guides the life of the human being. Like any other ideology, Islam consists of a creed or doctrine, and a system of rules and regulations. Unlike other ideologies, however, it is not man-made.

The creed of Islam (Aqeedah) provides the correct and comprehensive answer to the fundamental question regarding the existence of man and universe. It addresses the issue of the human being's purpose in life and integrates it into the grand scheme of existence, i.e. what came before this life and what will come after it. Thus, the Islamic creed settles the core problem in every person's life, that of the nature of our existence, and serves as the guiding principle for humanity to conduct its affairs by.

The Islamic system provides a comprehensive law governing the affairs of the human beings. It establishes, in the absolute, correct manner,

1) The relationship between the human being and his Creator,

2) The personal affairs of individuals, and

3) The social, political, economic, and international relationships that exist in the society.

The system has its own method that provides the means for its implementation, thereby transferring it from 'theory' to 'practice'. It is an integral part of the ideology and distinguishes it from a philosophy, which provides hypothetical ideas but no practical means of implementing them.

Thus, Islam consists of a creed, and system. What distinguishes Islam from the ideologies of Capitalism and Communism is that Islam is built on the correct idea, established through rational thought. In contrast, the other ideologies in the world failed to build a comprehensive and rational outlook to the life of the human being and the world in which he exists.

The Islamic Creed (Aqeedah)

The Islamic creed (Aqeedah) encompasses ideas and thoughts related to our existence that, as a whole, are unique to Islam, and adopting these ideas with absolute conviction is a prerequisite for becoming a Muslim. Since the Islamic creed is absolute, it tolerates no indecisiveness or uncertainty in its ideas or thoughts. As for the laws which emanate from the Islamic creed, the possibility of differences exists, and is acceptable provided there is sufficient evidence from the legislative sources of Islam to support each view.

Establishing the absolute certainty and conviction in the Islamic creed can be achieved by two means:

1) The intellectual and enlightened thought, i.e. that which is based on rational thinking, or

2) through a source whose credibility and authority has been established beyond any doubt by the intellectual and enlightened thought.

Thus, the Islamic creed cannot be taken through imitation, emotional appeal, blind faith, or from any other source which didn't meet the above criteria.

The Islamic creed is structured around three fundamental ideas:

The first idea is the conviction that the Universe, Life, and Human beings are created, and therefore have a Creator, addressed in the Arabic language as Allah. Allah is absolute, unlimited, independent, One, and has neither a beginning nor an end.

The second idea is the conviction that Prophethood is a necessity for humanity and that the Creator, Allah, indeed sent Messengers and Prophets to humanity to organize its affairs.

The third idea in Islam is the conviction that the Quran is a book revealed by Allah, consisting of only the speech of the Creator. It is the miraculous proof of the Prophethood of Muhammad (peace be upon him) who was sent as the last and final Prophet and Messenger of Allah.

The Existence of The Creator

The belief in the existence of Allah, the Creator, is arrived at through a rational and enlightened examination of the universe. Studying any aspect of the Universe, whether it be the subatomic particles present only in particle accelerators or the mountain ranges, solar systems, and galaxies that are abound, would lead anyone to conclude that this universe is created.

All of these things are finite and dependent because physical laws bind them, they change with time, and are limited in the scope of their effects. These attributes make it impossible for anything in this universe to be infinite, whether it is in relation to time, space, or any other dimension or attribute. Consequently, they must have a beginning, which is their creation by the Creator, Allah. This proof is simple and obvious and it is not surprising that the majority of people believe that there exists a Creator.

What distinguishes the Islamic creed from other creeds and philosophies is that Islam went beyond the realization of the Creator's existence. Islam uniquely gives a deeper understanding regarding the implication of the Creator's existence. Whereas many people allowed shallow thinking and emotions to arbitrate their understanding of, and relationship with, the Creator, Islam maintains its intellectual integrity to arrive at the conclusion that the Creator is absolute, unlimited, and ONE.

Allah is unique. He is the One, and He is self-subsistent. He does not produce children, nor does He have parents, and there can be nothing else like Him. Allah does not have a gender, a weakness, nor a need. He does not incarnate in things, nor do things merge with Him. He cannot be divided into two or three, or assigned any attribute which Him in any way. This is the correct, intellectual understanding of the Creator, and it is what Islam addressed the people with.

"Lo, in the creation of the heavens and the earth, and the difference of night and day, and the ships which run upon the sea with that which is of use to men, and the water which Allah sends down from the sky, thereby reviving the earth after its death, and dispersing all kinds of beasts therein, and (in) the ordinance of the winds, and the clouds obedient between heaven and earth are signs (of Allah's sovereignty) for people who have sense"

[Translation of the meaning of Quran, Surah (Chapter) 2:Ayah (Verse) 164]

Prophets and Messengers

The second pillar of the Islamic doctrine, after believing in the existence and the Oneness of the Creator and His Sovereignty, is to believe that Muhammad is the Messenger of Allah. In order to establish the belief in this idea, one must first acknowledge the human beings' need for Messengers from Allah and subsequently evaluate and accept the proof for the Messengership of Muhammad (saws).

Regarding the need for Messengers, it can be established through an examination of some basic aspects of human life, they being the instinctual drive to worship, the human beings' need to establish societal relationships, and mankind's natural right to be free from the slavery to other human beings.

The instinct to worship exists in every human being and it is evident in every society. Even atheistic peoples such as the Communists, though they didn't believe in the Creator, attempted to satisfy this instinctual behavior by sanctifying individuals such as Lenin or groups such as the Communist party. Other nations developed mythical tales to explain their origins and invented rituals to please their imaginary deities. Still others, such as the capitalists found themselves worshipping fame or money. If, however, this instinctual behavior of worshipping is molded by intellectual and enlightened thought, one would realize that the only being worthy of worship is the Creator, Allah. This is because Allah is the one who created the human being, created the instinct of worship in him, and has the ability to influence man's destiny. Therefore, Allah alone should be worshipped. This is of course, the most basic belief of the Islamic Ageedah. However, the question that arises from this conclusion is that of how to worship Allah. Regarding this, it needs to be understood that worshipping is a relationship between the human being and Allah. Every relationship needs to be defined because that definition becomes the basis for the relation. If the relationship between the human being and Allah is not defined, then there will be no mechanism by which the instinct of worship could be satisfied. Thus, the worship needs to be defined, and the real question is how to define this relationship between the human being and Allah. Reflecting on this issue yields the possibility that this relationship could be defined by either,

- 1. Each individual for himself,
- 2. The consensus of all individuals, or
- 3. By the Creator, Allah.

Establishing the worship relationship with Allah, as with any relationship, requires one to have some knowledge regarding all parties in the relationship. With regards to Allah, the human being can obtain only very limited knowledge about Him through the use of the intellect. Thus, he is able to ascertain His existence, His Oneness, His Sovereignty, and other attributes. However, the human being can in no way ascertain how the Creator should be sanctified or worshipped. It is not possible to use the intellect to know what Allah likes or dislikes or to even talk about the concept of like or dislike regarding Allah. This is because Allah is Unlimited and beyond our perception and comprehension, and presupposing how Allah ought to be worshipped is pure speculation that has no basis in reality. Thus, the human being by himself cannot determine how to Worship Allah. In addition, if each individual worships Allah according to his own thinking, this will eventually lead to conflict in the society. One individual's idea of worship may be to construct idols to worship Allah, and someone else's idea of worship may be to destroy all idols. Some others would consider sacrificing the blood of other human beings as rituals in their worship, while others would consider sacrificing a virgin to the ocean or cliff as an act of worship.

Since the worship is an instinct that needs to be satisfied, both individuals would strive to perform their worship, and the inevitable result would be a fierce struggle between the people. In addition,

the criterion for each one's worship is purely subjective, so there is no way that this conflict can be solved except by one dominating the other. In summary, the result of allowing human beings to establish the worship relationship for themselves is not only that they would have false concepts regarding worship, but they would also fight against each other for the sake of those false concepts. Thus, it is incorrect to satisfy the instinct of worship according to the individual's own thinking.

The second possibility is that the means of worship would be set through the consensus of all individuals. However, it has already been established that the human being does not have enough knowledge regarding Allah to establish this relationship. This is true of each individual as well as the collection of all individuals. So, though every human being may agree to a specific form of worshipping Allah, there is no rational basis for believing that that form of worship is correct. In addition, the idea of having a consensus is itself vague. It would require surveying the opinion of every individual, adopting those ideas that have the most popularity, and convincing everyone to adopt them as their standard, which in reality is impossible. Therefore, the worship of Allah cannot be determined by the consensus of individuals either.

The final possibility is that the Creator would determine for humanity how He should be worshipped. Since Allah is the Creator of mankind, and the one who instilled the attribute of worship in the human being, He is the only one knows how this instinct is best satisfied. In addition, Allah is the only One who has the knowledge of what the duty of the human being towards Him is. Therefore the only way for the human being to satisfy his instinct of worship correctly is to do so based on revelation from the Creator. The revelation, however, is not something sent to each and every individual. This is obvious since not every human being claims to have revelation. In fact, very few people in the history of humanity have ever claimed to receive revelation. In addition, the very fact that human beings have developed so many different forms of worship indicates that the revelation, which one would expect to be consistent in its basic ideas, does not come on an individual basis. Thus, the revelation must come to humanity through specific individuals commissioned by the Creator as Messengers. Messengers are needed not only to convey the message, but also to demonstrate the practical method of worshipping Allah. This is due to the fact that the instinct of worship is satisfied through practical actions, whether it is reciting some words or performing certain actions. Therefore, humanity is in need of Messengers to instruct the people regarding how Allah should be worshipped as well as to demonstrate the proper implementation of this worship.

In addition to this proof of the need for Messengers, there are other proofs that also arise from a study of the human being's life. Human beings, by their nature, are social creatures. They must live in societies and establish relations between each other. These relationships are geared towards the satisfaction of the human being's needs and instincts. Thus, we establish economies in order to earn wealth and satisfy our survival instinct. We marry and have children in order to satisfy the instinctual desire to preserve the human race. Along with these, there are many other activities in the society, all of which serve to satisfy the human being and provide him with tranquillity. Thus, the goal of every society ought to be the satisfaction of the needs and instincts of every human being. Since theses needs and instincts are satisfied through the relationships, it is essential that these relationships be formed in the correct way.

The relationships in any society are determined by the system that is applied in that society. This system could either be a product of man made thinking or be from the Creator of mankind. If one looks to the history of man-made systems, one would find that man-made systems are imperfect, subject to biases, contradiction, shortsightedness, and change according to time and place. Thus, mankind, has never been able to produce a perfect system that is capable of establishing the correct relationships which satisfy all the needs and instincts of every individual for all times. Rather, what we find are systems that lead to the satisfaction of only some individuals at the expense of the masses. Modern day Capitalist societies are a clear example of such a result from man-made

systems. Wealthy nations such as the United States and Britain would have pets which are well groomed, fed, and sheltered in virtual palaces, while hundreds of thousands of the nation's own citizens would live in cardboard boxes, eat from the garbage of restaurants, and have no medical care. Moreover, the reality of man-made systems is that any solutions which they put forth to solve one problem, inevitably leads to more problems. The current "budget crisis" faced by America is a classic example of this. A Capitalist economy, by its very philosophy, leads to poverty in a certain percentage of the population. In order to attempt to solve this problem, the idea of Social Security and Medicare was developed. However, we find today that those programs have led to the emergence of welfare families, insurance fraud, and enormous debt, all of which have become primary problems in the society, and have been the focus of the so called budget crisis. Thus, it is impossible for human beings to establish a system for themselves that meets the needs of all the people and satisfies their instincts completely.

The only means by which human beings can live according to the correct and productive system is if that system comes from Allah, the Creator. Allah, being the Creator has full knowledge of good and bad, of what will bring prosperity and what will bring disaster. He is aware of the past, present, and future. He created the human being and knows his nature, what will satisfy him, and what will make him miserable. In addition, Allah is capable of providing a system that addresses every single human being, protects his rights, and gives him certain responsibilities that he is capable of fulfilling. Therefore, Allah is the one who should provide the system by which human beings organize their societies and satisfy their needs and instincts. This system, however, has come to in the form of a message from the Creator. It is not something that appears magically in the society such that the society begins to function through it immediately. Studying the reality today is enough to understand this point. Therefore, human beings, in order to establish the proper relations amongst themselves, are in need of Messengers from Allah who would convey the message to them and instruct them on its implementation.

The need for Messengers can also be established from the understanding that Allah creates us all, and as such we are equal. Thus, no human being ought to be sovereign over another and no one should be a slave to another. In fact, the only Sovereign is Allah, and the human beings would be slaves to Him only. Such slavery is worse than the physical slavery which some experienced in the plantation. However, if we accept the idea that man should legislate for himself in this life, then we begin to put some men sovereign over others. The philosophers of the western culture, however, argue that though God is the sovereign, He is the one who gave man the ability to legislate. Therefore, they argue, it is natural for the human being to legislate and attempt to discover, "God's law."

Man's ability to legislate, however, is not a special attribute that he is endowed with. Rather, it is merely an extension of his ability to think. Thinking requires the human being to pass judgments, and once the human being extends his judgments regarding the relationships in the society to be applied in the society, then he is legislating. Therefore, the ability to legislate is simply one of the functions of thinking. In addition, having the capacity to perform a certain action does not necessarily mean that one has the permission to do that action. As an example, just because we have hands and those hands have the ability to move and grasp objects, does not mean that we can take any object we wish, even if it belonged to another person. One needs permission from the owner of the object in order for one to perform that action. Thus, utilizing the human mind to legislate on behalf of the Sovereign requires a proof of permission from Him to do so. This permission would have to come in the form of a message. The Western philosophers cannot lay claim to any authentic message from Allah that gives them this permission; therefore, their claim that the human being ought to legislate on behalf of Allah is in fact an attempt to usurp the Sovereignty of Allah.

In addition, if the human being is permitted to legislate, those who will be able to do so are the ones who have the power and wealth to build public opinion and rally the masses. Thus, it is the powerful and wealthy who would decide for the rest of the society how they should live, what is right and wrong, good and evil, moral and immoral. The end result of this would be that the majority of the people would become slaves to a few elite. This was the case when the church in Europe claimed sovereignty for the clergy and ruled the people by their own man-made legislation. The consequence was that people came to be slaves to the church to the extent that they were not allowed to think except in the way the priests wanted them to, e.g. Galileo. Similarly, the Capitalist societies that emerged in Europe after the dissolution of the church as a political entity also made some men sovereign over others. They did so under the guise of democracy and instilled a new and more powerful system of slavery. Under democracy, the people have the illusion of freedom, when in reality, the are bound to live according to the legislation of a few people, elected to their posts due the support of the rich and powerful in the society.

This is the natural consequence of attempting to usurp Allah's sovereignty. Therefore, if human beings wish to live free from the slavery to each other, they must recognize Allah as the absolute Sovereign over them, and the only legislator for them. If Allah is to be the legislator, then we need Messengers from Him through whom the legislation comes. The legislation that comes from Allah is not biased for one group or another, and is the only means by which to have equity and justice for all human beings. Thus, the real sense of freedom is realized only when we recognize the need for Messengers from Allah, ascertain their truthfulness when they come, and follow them wholeheartedly, knowing that we are submitting to the Creator of mankind and the Universe, Allah.

This realization of the need for Messengers leads the rational human being to expect the appearance of Messengers and Prophets, and to establish a criterion by which to assess the validity of their claims to be such. This criterion cannot be anything but the credentials that the Messengers present. These credentials came in the form of miracles.

A miracle is an act that conclusively defies and transcends universal norms and laws, and is given, by Allah, to the Messengers and Prophets in order to establish for the people, the authenticity of the message. Since Allah is the Creator of all things, He is also the Creator of the attributes that all things possess. He is also the only one who can remove these attributes from objects or endow objects with new attributes.

Thus, a miracle would occur if a stone, which has the attribute of being lifeless came to life; or fire, which has the attribute of producing heat, became cool; or any other miraculous things. These actions, or miracles, can only be from Allah, the Creator and they serve as the only proof that one is in fact a Messenger from the Creator. Thus, we must evaluate the declaration of all persons who claim to be Messengers and expose their falsehood or affirm their truthfulness based on the absence or witnessing of a miracle associated with their message.

The miracle which establishes Muhammad (peace be upon him) as the Messenger of Allah is the Quran. The Quran is an Arabic text, composed of the speech of Allah revealed to Muhammad. Muhammad was given a book, the entirety of which has been transmitted from generation to generation, as a miracle because he is the final Messenger to all of humanity. Therefore, his miracle is such that those who would be introduced to this message after Muhammad's time would have a proof for the truthfulness of his claim and be able to follow him. Though the Quran is an Arabic text and requires knowledge of the Arabic language to appreciate its style, the fact that it is a miraculous book can be understood even without Arabic language as is presented here.

Establishing the intellectual conviction that the Quran is in fact from Allah, and consequently declaring our belief in Muhammad's Prophethood can be achieved through any of three methods,

1) By listening to the Quran, perceiving its style and eloquence, comprehending its miraculous aspect, and coming to the realization that it is from Allah, not man.

2) By investigating the possible sources of the Quran, or

3) By studying the Islamic ideology in comparison to other ideologies and concluding that the message of Islam could not have been produced by human intellect.

Comprehending the miracle of the Quran

The Quran is a book purely in Arabic language. Its eloquence and content is its miracle. Those who listen to it and understand it realize that it cannot be the speech of any human being. That is because the Quran's style and expressiveness is unlike that of any work produced by a human being. It is neither poetry nor prose, but a unique speech unparalleled in the history of Arabic literature. Its contents discuss the full spectrum of human needs, problems, and attitudes while maintaining relevance to all times. However, enjoying and tasting the miraculous nature of the Quran based on its eloquence and style is only achievable by those who are well versed in Arabic language. This is because the Quran is in Arabic language and it must be compared to other works in Arabic language in order to feel the uniqueness of its speech. This requires one to have a deep knowledge of Arabic language, Arabic grammar, and to be familiar with the language and style of classical Arabic literature. Thus, simply speaking Arabic alone is not sufficient.

Establishing the Arabic language as a prerequisite for directly appreciating the miraculous eloquence of the Quran does not necessarily preclude the possibility that non-Arabs would be able to appreciate some aspects of the Quran's eloquence through a deep study of its verses. Here we present a few examples of the Quran's style and eloquence to give those who are deficient in Arabic language a glimpse into the miracle of the Quran.

1. Allah says,

"And it was said: O Earth! Swallow thy water and, O sky! Be cleared of clouds! And the water was made to subside. And the commandment was fulfilled. And it [the ship] came to rest upon [the mount] Al-Judi and it was said: A far removal for wrongdoing people. (11:44)

This verse (ayah) is talking about the time of Noah. It consists of only 17 words, yet in it, Allah has related to us the entire events of the flood and its aftermath. It tells us that the earth was filled with water and the clouds were overhead, then Allah ordered the Earth to drain the water from the land and the sky to be clear of clouds. Then, the Earth and the Sky complied with this order such that the land was no longer flooded, and the ship of Noah came to rest on a mountain. Then, Allah informs us that Noah's people were saved from their oppressors as well as the fact that those people were destroyed. All of these ideas are expressed in just one verse, with very short sentences, using six conjunctions, without repetition or faltering in the exceptional eloquence and style of the Quran. In fact, it is reported that when Ibn Muqaffah, a person commissioned by some Arabs to produce something like the Quran, heard this ayah being recited by a person, he gave up his effort and submitted to the superiority of the Quran's eloquence (*balagha*).

2. It is often said that a picture is worth a thousand words. However, when it comes to the Quran, with the use of very few words, Allah provides us with vivid descriptions of complex events such as that of a battle in one of its chapters (surahs). In this Surah, Allah describes the scene of a battle in such a manner that the reader would be able to visualize not just a snapshot of it, but rather the entire course of the battle. He says,

By the steeds that run, with panting (breath), Striking sparks of fire (by their hooves), and scouring to the raid at dawn. And raise the dust in clouds the while, penetrating forthwith as one onto the midst (of the foe); [Al-Adiyat 100: 1-5]

Here, Allah details for us the energy of the horses as they snort in anticipation and the sparks arising from the clashing of their hoofs against stones on the ground in their fierce charge towards the enemy. The backdrop is the first light of dawn, and the tactic is to surprise the enemy. The dust is collecting behind them as a large troop rages across the desert sands, and the horses show full

obedience to their masters as they ride into the ranks of the enemy, fearless and disciplined. The eloquence with which the Quran relates this is extraordinary. There are only ten words used to describe this entire scene in the Quran, but a comprehensive explanation of their meaning, in Arabic or any other language, would require pages.

These are just a few examples of the miraculous style of the Quran and its ability to express many meanings in very few words without compromising its eloquence. Thus, it is no wonder that every Arab poet, Muslim and non-Muslim would memorize or keep reading the Quran. In addition, the eloquence of the Quran is such that, even if one does not comprehend its meaning or know Arabic language, one would, upon hearing it, realize that it is a unique text and would appreciate its beauty.

In addition to the style of the Quran, its contents too are of a miraculous nature. The Quran speaks to us of so many phenomenon in this life which were not yet known at the time of Muhammad. In addition, by himself, Muhammad could not have produced a text which covered such vast fields as astronomy, geology, embryology, botany, entomology, history, and social, economic, and political principles. Some examples of the Quran's address on specific issues are presented here.

1) Allah says,

"And after that, the earth He expanded (or made egg shaped)" (79:30)

In this ayah, Allah used the word *dahaha*, which in Arabic language can mean either expanded, spread out, or shaped like an egg, i.e. not perfectly a sphere. However, at the time of revelation of the Quran, the 7th century of the Common Era, no one had seen the earth from space to know that it wasn't flat or even to know that it wasn't a perfect sphere. In addition, regardless of the definition of the word *dahaha* that is used, the verse makes perfect sense. Thus, the Arabs at the time of the Prophet understood that the earth had been spread out and that is exactly what they saw when they looked in the horizon. This is of course, still applicable today. In addition, we know that the Earth is a globe, but not a perfect sphere yet it looks spread-out. This is still in line with the meaning. Moreover, if one looks at the earth from the ground, he sees that it is spread out, and if one looks at the earth from space, he sees that it is shaped like an egg. This is a testimony to the accuracy of the ideas presented in the Quran as well as to the relevance of the Quran to all people at all times, regardless of the level of their knowledge. Thus, the question that arises is where did Muhammad get this information, when, before him, there was no one who claimed to have such an idea.

2) In Surah Al Ana'm, Allah says,

"The horses, mules, and donkeys [he has created] to carry you, and as adornments, and He creates what you do not know" (16:5).

In this ayah, Allah informs us about the modes of transportation that he has created for us as well as the fact that these things are very beautiful to man. In addition, though, Allah says that He also creates that which you do not know. If the Quran was from Muhammad, it would make no sense for him to say this, for he would never have known any mode of transportation other than the animals and the ships which Allah talked about in other ayahs. He also would not have any basis to expect the emergence of any new modes of transportation. In fact, we know that new modes of transportation such as the bicycle, car, or airplane were not invented until almost a millennium (1000 years) later. However, by Allah informing us that He has created other means of transportation which we do not know of yet, we come to appreciate the fact that even today's modes of transportation are from the mercy of Allah. Additionally, the ayah tells us of new modes that had yet to be developed. This makes the ayah relevant at all times.

Allah also told us about other things such as the developmental process that the human being goes through in the womb. The description of this process is exactly in accordance with what happens in the womb of the mother as explained by scientists today and related in medical textbooks. In fact, a

famous embryologist, Moore, in his book Embryology, comments on the remarkably accurate description the Quran gives for the developing zygote. In all of these examples, the miraculous aspect is not the content alone, but also the manner in which it is presented. It is deep enough for scientists and other intellectuals to appreciate and dwell on, yet simple enough for a Bedouin from 1400 years ago to understand and note its eloquence.

This is the miracle of the Quran, the speech of the Creator Allah and it is the proof beyond any doubt that Muhammad is the Messenger of Allah.

Investigating the Possible Sources of the Quran

Another means by which to affirm that the Quran is from Allah is to investigate the potential sources of the Quran and determine which of those sources could have produced such a speech. Muhammad claimed that the Quran is from Allah. Thus, this presents us with two possibilities. Either Muhammad is,

- 1) a liar, and therefore the Quran is either from himself or from one of the Arabs, or
- 2) Truthful, and the Quran is from Allah and we have to believe in him as a Prophet.

Those who claim that Muhammad or one of the Arabs produced the Quran have no evidence to support their claim. First of all, if an Arab other than Muhammad produced the Quran then, who is he? Why is it that there is no record in history of his or her name? How did that person communicate with Muhammad? It is well documented that the revelation came to Muhammad in many situations. It would descend on him in his home, in the battlefield or the Masjid (place of worship), while he is traveling, and at other times and places. How would someone who is until today not known to anyone have communicated with Muhammad at all those times without anyone being a witness to such a thing. Thus, the proponents of the idea that an Arab produced the Quran and gave it to Muhammad have nothing to stand on but false accusations without even a hint of evidence to substantiate them. In addition to this, we know that no Arab was able to meet the challenge of the Quran to produce something like it. Allah says,

"And if you are in doubt concerning that which We (Allah) have sent down (i.e. Quran) to our slave Muhammad, then produce a Surah of the like thereof and call your witnesses (supporters and helpers) besides Allah, if you are truthful" (2:23).

If an Arab did produce something of the level of the Quran, then one would expect that he would have been famous among the people already. People would have been familiar with his style. Others would have been expected to study with him or to have taught him. At least those teachers or students should have been able to recognize the style of the Quran as being his. They should even have been able to produce something similar to it as all human efforts can be surpassed by others later or at least imitated. This, however, has not been the case. In addition, it is an established historical fact that the Quran was revealed over 23 years. Many of its Surahs were revealed, not as complete Surahs, but rather over the course of many months and even years. In fact, some Surahs would have ayahs that were revealed at completely different times from the rest of the Surah interlaced into them in many different places without interrupting the flow of the Surah or the eloquence of the Surah. This would be equivalent to someone writing a masterpiece novel by writing a page or paragraph here and there, an impossible feat for a human being. In addition, human speech and writing has the characteristic that it improves with time, one's style gets better, more eloquent. However, we see that the Quran maintains the same level of superb style throughout the Quran. Though the tone of the speech may vary from one Surah to another, no one can say that the last complete Surah revealed, Surah Nasr, has a better or worse style or is more or less eloquent than the first few avahs revealed of Surah Alaq, the first Surah. Thus, the Quran cannot be from any of the Arabs or any other human being.

The Quran also cannot be the work of Muhammad because he too is one of the Arabs. He was also known to be illiterate. He had never been taught how to read or write. Thus, he could not have produced a speech that surpasses that of all the intellectuals from the Arabs, past and present. Other evidence to support this conclusion is the fact that there are thousands of hadith, which document the speech of Muhammad. However the hadith are not miraculous in their speech. They are of the style of human speech, such that one would not be able to tell if a specific statement is from Muhammad or from a Sahabah except by the chain of narrators who would indicate the source of the statement. It is impossible that Muhammad would be able to maintain this difference between his speech and the revelation of the Quran.

In addition, if Muhammad produced the Quran, then why would he produce ayahs which actually threatened him, such as the ayah in which Allah says,

"And if he (Muhammad) had forged a false saying concerning Us, We surely should have seized him with power and might, And then certainly should have cut off his life artery (Aorta)." (69:44-46)

Also, why would Muhammad purposefully put himself in a position that could have threatened his credibility, such as the incident related to Surah of the Cave? Muhammad, in response to a challenge from the Pagans had told them he would give them the answer tomorrow, assuming that Allah would send the revelation to him by then. However, he was forced to wait three days, after which Allah revealed the ayahs addressing the disbelievers' challenge along with an ayah reminding the Prophet,

"And say not of anything: Indeed, I shall do that tomorrow. Except [that you say] if Allah wills. And remember your Lord when you forget, and say: It may be that my Lord guides me to a nearer way of truth than this" (18:23-24)

Allah also blamed the Prophet for other things such as turning away from the blind man and for swearing to leave some permissible things to please his wives. None of those things would serve any purpose to him if he had been producing the Quran all along and deceiving the people.

Regarding the coming of the revelation, Allah says,

"We (angel of revelation, Gibreel) come not down save by commandment of your Lord. To Him belongs all that is before us and all that is behind us and all that is between those two, and your Lord was never forgetful." (19:64).

This ayah was revealed in response to Muhammad's question to Gibreel as to why he hadn't come to him in some time. If Muhammad were to produce the Quran on his own, for what purpose would he think of such an ayah as well as fabricate the incident surrounding it.

The Quran also made many statements, which would have been foolish for Muhammad to make as they could have undermined his entire message. As an example, in Surah Masad, Allah condemned Abu Lahab and his wife to Jahannam (Hellfire),

"The power of Abu Lahab will perish, and he will perish. His wealth and gains will not exempt him. He will be plunged in flaming Fire, and his wife, the wood carrier, will have upon her neck a halter of palm-fiber" (111:1-5).

Here, the Quran makes a promise that Abu Lahab and his wife will never accept Islam. How would Muhammad know this. How would he know that Abu Lahab would not declare his belief in the Islamic doctrine hypocritically such that all the people would think the Quran was wrong. In addition, if Muhammad were to produce such an ayah he would have been expected to produce them about other enemies just as staunch in their hatred during the Meccan period, such as Abu Jahl and Abu Sufyan. However, Allah did not reveal such ayahs because Allah knows that Abu Sufyan

would become Muslims and perhaps because Abu Jahl may have taken the shahadah hypocritically. Only Allah could have known for sure that Abu Lahab would be too arrogant to do this.

Similarly, the Quran made many other predictions such as the defeat of the Byzantines by the Romans and the return of Muhammad back to Mecca as its ruler. It is impossible that Muhammad could have known that the Romans and Persians would even have a war within the 10-year period specified by the ayah, let alone know that the Romans would be successful. Also, how would Muhammad even know that he would live long enough to return to Mecca. How would he know that he would be successful enough to defeat the power of the Quraish. If any of those prophecies were not to come true, the entire message of Islam would have become unraveled.

Thus, these evidences reaffirm that Muhammad could not have produced the Quran. It is full of knowledge and wisdom that is beyond the capacity of any nation or human being to produce. Therefore, Muhammad cannot be deemed a liar and must be believed in as a Messenger from Allah.

Islam compared to other Ideologies

It is well recognized by Muslims and non-Muslims that Islam is an ideology. It is a comprehensive way of life that organizes all the affairs of humanity. In addition, this ideology came before any other ideologies existed in the world. The Romans, Persians, Arabs, and other nations, before the emergence of Islam, had no ideology which they had adopted or on the basis of which they conducted their affairs. Rather, authoritarian rulers or tribal chiefs who implemented their whims and desires and protected their personal or familial interests ran all the societies in the world. Thus, it is evident that Muhammad was the first to carry any ideology to humanity.

A study of the historical emergence of ideologies in the West demonstrates that it took many centuries and the ideas of many individual thinkers and the efforts of many groups to give birth to the ideologies of Capitalism and Communism. In addition, these ideologies emerged almost 1100 years after Islam. John Locke's Two Treatises of Government were written in the 17th Century, and didn't come to have their ideas implemented until near the end of the 18th Century. Also, it took the works of many philosophers such as Locke, Russo, Adam Smith, and others to develop only the theoretical framework of the capitalist ideology. After the theoretical framework of these ideologies was laid down, it took another century for them to be established in the practical form of nation states that implemented these ideologies. Over the course of time, these ideologies have evolved, adopting new ideas and discarding archaic ones.

However, if one looks to the Islamic ideology, its origins, its establishment, its achievements, and its systems, and compares it to the Western ideologies, one would easily come to the conclusion that it is impossible that the Islamic ideology originated from man's thinking. Firstly, Islam came through only one person, Muhammad. Islam originated with his efforts and he began to carry its ideas initially to the Arab people with whom he lived and later to the rest of humanity. The ideas he brought were in sharp contrast to the status quo, and the resistance to his call was fierce. However, his struggle was successful, and after thirteen years, he was able to establish the Islamic ideology in the form of a state and implement its systems. His achievements, however, go far beyond this. Nine years after the establishment of the Islamic State, the whole of Arabia was under Islam and the Muslim armies were at the boundaries of the Roman and Persian Empires.

At the time of Muhammad's death, ten years after establishing the state and only twenty-three years after he began calling the people to Islam, the Islamic ideology was complete. Whereas the other ideologies have evolved over time through the contributions of many thinkers and politicians, Islam has remained in its original form even until today, 1400 years later. However, Islam is still able to address the problems in society in a relevant and practical way. The Islamic ideology with its original sources continues to serve as the basis for solving new problems which occur in the society due to the changing conditions under which humanity lives.

Thus, Islam was not only brought by one man, it was also established by him, it also succeeded in overcoming the two superpowers in the world within thirteen years after its establishment, and it is also still relevant and practical until today without any additions or subtractions from it. These are impossible attributes of man-made ideologies and the history of both Capitalism and Communism attest to this fact. Man-made systems, due to their inherent deficiency, are constantly revised in order to keep them applicable. All of these facts prove without any doubt that Islam must be from someone other than man himself, namely the Creator, Allah, whose existence has already been proven.

These are the evidences that prove conclusively that the Quran is the word of Allah. Arabs as well as non-Arabs can understand them. It is incorrect to claim that only an Arab can have the conclusive belief in the Quran's authenticity due to the detailed evidences presented above. They

appeal to the intellect that is common among all human beings, and are sufficient proof against those who deny the truth that the Quran is from Allah.

Establishing the Quran as a miracle has profound implications, mainly that Muhammad is the Messenger of Allah, and that the Quran is a credible source of information, for it is a revelation from the One whose knowledge has no limit. Thus, whatever the Quran informs us of is taken as an absolute proof and becomes part of the creed. This is how the belief in the existence of the angels, the previous Prophets and Messengers, the Day of Judgment, and Heaven and Hell are established.

The Quran also informs us that there will be no more Prophets or Messengers after Muhammad (peace be upon him) and that Islam is the final message for all of mankind. Also, accepting Muhammad (peace be upon him) as a Messenger is to affirm his truthfulness and to follow him in what he ordered us on behalf of Allah, the Creator. The speech of Muhammad (peace be upon him) is known as the 'Sunnah', and the Quran and Sunnah together comprise the wahiy (revelation) which are the only reference in Islam.

Once the Quran is established as a revelation from Allah, it takes precedence over the human mind in the knowledge that it brings forth. Thus, the human mind cannot be used to pass judgment on the text of the revelation. This is because the knowledge of Allah is infinite while the knowledge of the human being is limited and imperfect. Consequently, the text of the revelation, its authenticity having been established rationally, is superior to the intellect.

Both the intellect and the revelation (Quran and Sunnah) productively settle the thoughts and ideas regarding the existence of human beings and of the universe. The human being intellectually recognizes that everything in this world, including oneself, is created, and that before this life, there is Allah, the Creator. He becomes convinced that his relationship with Allah is one of dependence on Him for guidance, for a message which provides him with the means by which to worship Allah, to organize his personal life, and to govern the society in which he lives.

His purpose in life becomes the obedience to and worship of his Creator. He realizes, through the knowledge which comes to him by way of revelation, that after the death in this life, he will be resurrected, will stand before Allah on the Day of Judgment, and be called to account for his actions in this life. Thus, he becomes secure in the certainty of his creation, feels tranquillity in the purpose of his life, and looks forward to what is after this life.

These ideas constitute the Islamic creed and are encompassed by the testimony of belief (shahadah) which must be uttered for one to enter the fold of Islam:

I bear witness that there is no deity but Allah, and I bear witness that Muhammad is the Messenger of Allah

Through conviction in and pronouncement of this simple, yet rich utterance becomes transformed the shallow thinker to an enlightened one, the arrogant to the humble, the defiant to the obedient, and the disbeliever to a believer.

The Islamic System

The Islamic creed (Aqeedah) addresses the very fundamental question about which every human being inquires. The Islamic System, however, organizes the affairs of the human beings, as individuals as well as communities and societies. As a term, the *System* can be understood as " a form of social, economic, or political organization or practice" or "an organized set of doctrines, ideas, or principles, usually intended to explain the arrangement or working of a systematic whole." This System is a basic element of the Islamic Ideology and can only be adopted from the sources of Islamic law, the Quran and Sunnah.

Because the Islamic System addresses the human beings, it is essential to first understand his nature before looking to Islam's approach in dealing with his affairs. By observing the lives of human

beings, and studying their needs, the relationships they form, and the attitudes they possess, it becomes possible for us to understand the fundamental aspects of their nature. We see that they perform certain functions essential to their survival, such as eating and drinking, ridding themselves of waste, breathing, and sleeping. These are the basic biological needs that every human being must satisfy. If they go unsatisfied or are indefinitely suppressed, it will lead to death.

In addition, human beings have instinctual behavior that leads them to build relationships, to maintain their survival, and to express their feelings of fear, love, devotion, anger, etc. Amongst the many relationships that we form, one of them is that of sanctification of a specific being or object. This is characteristic of all human beings, spanning the full spectrum of culture and time, and it serves as an evidence that worshipping is an instinctive behavior of the human being. Thus, whether it is money or a cow, an idol or a sports hero, or the Creator, Allah, every human being comes to be devoted to something, making it the center of his or her life.

The complexity of human life extends far beyond just the relationship with the Creator. Much of our effort goes towards earning wealth, exerting our authority, and protecting our lives and property. These and similar actions are the result of an instinct to survive, for it is through these things that we secure our lives physically. The survival instinct is also the source of our feelings of anger, fear, pride, etc. Regarding our sexual desires, maternal and paternal feelings, and emotions such as love and compassion arise from an instinct to preserve the human race.

The human being, having been created with these biological needs and instincts, makes an effort to satisfy them completely through his actions. Since human beings organize themselves into societies, it becomes crucial that they establish an order that ensures satisfaction of every individual's needs and instincts while preserving the integrity of the society as a whole. Throughout history, many people have undertaken this task, and their efforts have led to systems such as Capitalism/Democracy and Communism. All of these man-made ideologies have been failures in that they have never been able to provide for every individual, nor have they produced societies that promote justice, compassion, and the welfare of the people.

Islam, being the revelation from Allah, addressed the human being with a sure knowledge of this nature, and therefore, produced a system able to organize man's life in the correct, productive, and progressive manner. It addresses the individual as a human being with biological needs and instincts which require satisfaction, the Islamic system is the mechanism through which these needs and instincts are satisfied optimally, while maintaining a social order that preserves the dignity and honor of all human beings.

The Islamic system can be understood through its method of organizing the different relationships that human beings form. The relationship that Islam establishes between the human being and the Creator provides the means of satisfying the instinct of worship. Also, Islam organizes the human being's personal affairs, such as the clothes he likes to wear, the foods he eats, and how he maintains his health. In addition, Islam has an economic, political, and social system that organizes the relationships that human beings establish with each in order to live as a society.

By organizing these relationships in accordance with human nature, Islam neither suppresses any of man's needs or instincts nor does it leave them unrestricted. Instead, Islam channels them in the proper direction, ensuring their satisfaction for every individual while protecting the dignity of the society as a whole.

The approach of Islam to man's problems is a preventative one, structuring the society so as to eliminate the possibility of social and moral depravity, economic exploitation, political corruption, and other vices. The Islamic society, however, is not a utopian society where every individual is perfect. Due to the very nature of the human being, it is inevitable that some problems will occur; though they are minimized in their frequency under the Islamic system. In order to deal with these

incidents, Islam employs a legal system that serves both as a hindrance to the development of the problem as well as a means of repentance for the one transgressing the limits set by Allah.

Worship in Islam (Ibadah)

Worship (Ibadah) is the relationship between the human being and Allah, and it has two aspects. One is the sanctification through specific acts such as prayer, and the other is the adherence to Allah's laws in life's affairs, such as respecting the parents, avoiding riba (usury/interest), and abiding by the dress code. *Ibadah*, understood as the obedience and the sanctification, was the theme of all Messengers sent to mankind, from Adam to Muhammad, though the specific rules revealed to each Prophet and his followers varied.

The actions of the *Ibadah* that are meant to sanctify the Creator are the means by which the human being satisfies the instinct of worship. These actions, however, cannot be based on man's own thinking, for man, on his own, has no knowledge of how the relationship between himself and Allah ought to be built. Thus, the actions of *Ibadah* must all be taken from the Message: Quran and Sunnah, without adding or subtracting anything from it, or demanding a rational justification for them, such as asking what are the benefits of prayer before accepting to pray, etc....

The message of Islam establishes the Ibadah on five basic obligations,

- The utterance of the testimony that there is no deity worthy of worship but Allah and that Muhammad is the Messenger of Allah. This is the basis of Islam in its entirety.
- The establishment of the prayer by the individual and the community with all of its rules and prerequisites.
- The payment of *Zakat*, an annual financial obligation paid by Muslims on specific wealth or capital they possess, exceeding a specific limit, to categories explained in the revelation. The details of this are beyond the scope of this book.
- Fasting during the month of *Ramadan*,
- The pilgrimage to *Mecca* (Hajj) once in a lifetime for those with the means to do so.

Through these actions, the human being worships the Creator and makes the earning of His pleasure his supreme goal. He makes Allah his Master and recognizes himself as the slave of Allah, liberating himself from the bondage to anything else. The intention is what transforms these actions from merely rituals to acts of worship and devotion to the Creator. Therefore, the intention must be to sanctify the Creator only, and not for any other purpose. Also, these acts of worship are fixed and not subject to change because they were revealed in the last message to humanity, Islam.

Unlike Christianity and other religions, Islam does not accept the notion that there is a conflict between matter and spirit in the human being. Spirituality in Islam is to make the commands and prohibitions of Allah the basis for one's actions. Thus, earning wealth, getting married, wearing nice clothes, if they are done in accordance with Islamic law, are considered mixing material and spirit and are rewarded. Since there is no conflict between material and spirit, Islam does not create a conflict within the human being by compelling him to neglect the needs and instincts that should be satisfied. Rather, Islam directs the person to satisfy them, not suppress them, in the lawful manner based on the commandments of Allah.

Islam also looks to the human being as having been born free of sin. In fact, he is not accountable until he reaches the age of puberty and is of sound mind. The Islamic perspective directly conflicts with the Christian concept of original sin which looks to man as inherently sinful, carrying the "*sin*" of Adam from generation to generation. From the Islamic viewpoint, every human being is responsible for his or her own actions and no soul will bear the burden of another. Allah is Just, Merciful, and Forgiving, and commands only repentance from his slaves in order to be forgiven, without the need for Jesus, or anyone else, to be offered as a sacrifice for the sins of others.

There is also no Church, as an institution, in Islam. Rather, Muslims have *Masajids*, a place to perform prayers in congregation and discuss the affairs of the nation. There is also no division of people into the classes of clergy and laymen. The relationship between the human being and Allah is direct, devoid of any institutional or individual intermediaries. There are no holy men in Islam, no holy dress, and no holy symbols to wear. The individual is known and respected for his or her knowledge and obedience to Allah.

Islamic scholarship is a right for everyone, man or woman, old or young, and is even an obligation on the community as a whole. Thus, Islam has no conflict between religious and public life, no tolerance for creating a hierarchy of worshippers, and no class or person to act as mediators between the human being and his Master, Allah.

The Islamic concept of worship is simple and easy for the human being. It satisfies his instinct to worship and provides him with direction in the rest of his affairs. It is the kind of worship the world is in need of today.

The Political System in Islam

The issue of politics and Islam has been the topic of much controversy in the media and intellectual circles worldwide. This phenomenon is due to the fact that politics, the administrating of the people's affairs, is an integral part of the Islamic ideology. Islam rejects, absolutely, the notion of secularism and man-made laws. A basic precept of the Islamic creed is that the affairs of this life must be based on the commands and prohibitions of Allah, the Creator. Thus, the Islamic political system serves as the mechanism by which Islamic law is applied and the people's affairs are administered properly.

The Ruling structure is an integral part of the political system, and it is based on four principles.

1) The sovereignty, or the authority to legislate, belongs solely to the Creator, Allah. By this, Islam negates the idea of democracy and the role of legislative assemblies. Rather, it relies on the revealed texts, the *Quran* and the *Sunnah*, to extract solutions to the problems facing the society.

2) The authority to rule is given to the ummah (people) and invested in it. Thus, the Muslims are responsible for ensuring that their affairs are administered in accordance with Islam, and it is their right to appoint the Head of State, *Khalif*, to rule on their behalf.

Both Muslim men and women share in this right as well as in the right to form political parties based on Islam. The function of these political parties is to hold the government accountable based on Islam. This distinguishes Islam from a theocracy in which the ruler is the shadow of God and rules on his behalf. Thus, the Islamic State is not a theocratic state; rather, it is an ideological state based on Islam. In addition, the Muslims elect representatives who also hold the ruler accountable to Islamic law, counsel him in some matters, and voice the grievances of the people towards him. This is known as the Consultative Assembly or *Majlis al Shura*.

3) The Muslims may have only one Khalif. All Muslims constitute one nation, and the Islamic Political system unifies them by appointing one ruler to look after their affairs. The *Khalif*, however, appoints governors, judges, assistants, and an administrative staff to help him in the execution of the state's affairs.

4) The *Khalif* has the right to adopt the rules derived from the revealed texts, and enact them in the society. His adoption regarding the public affairs is binding on all citizens, as long as it has evidence from *Quran* and *Sunnah*.

On these four principles, the rest of the Ruling structure is built, and the affairs of the Islamic State are executed properly. It is a unique system, the only one which did not establish the sovereignty to any human being, whether it be the King, Emperor, or the masses. The Islamic State also cannot be called a theocratic State because it has no clergy for whom the sovereignty is reserved, nor a ruler who claims to rule by the so called the divine right.

The Islamic Political system ensures the application of all the Islamic laws, its social system, economic system, punishments, etc. Crucial to the successful application of Islam is that all the Islamic systems must be applied simultaneously, for they are all intertwined as threads in a fabric to produce a correct, powerful, and comprehensive way of life.

The current regimes in the Muslim World, however, fail to meet the criteria for the Islamic State, employing the Capitalist or Socialist economic systems, seizing the authority from the people by force, and adopting rules in clear contradiction to Islamic law. This has been the case since the mid 1800's with the occupation of some Muslims lands, the destruction of the Islamic State in 1924, and the introduction of corrupted Western thoughts into the mind-set of the Muslims. Therefore,

Islamic groups have arisen to once again make Islam the only ideology applied in Muslim lands, to unite them, and to carry its ideas to the rest of humanity.

Islamic Social System

The social system in Islam is geared towards the preservation of the human race and the protection of the society. Since the human race consists of men and women, Islam addressed both with its doctrine as well as its laws. It defined the relationship between them, established their rights and their responsibilities and promised each one the reward of paradise for submitting to their Creator.

Islam recognized the importance of the family, and it established rules with the aim of protecting it. The family is built through the legal contract of marriage between a man and a woman. This definition of the family is fixed, rejecting the ideas of 'same-sex marriages' or 'shared partners' that are becoming prevalent in the Western societies. Islam recognized the sexual instinct in both sexes and directed them to satisfy it through marriage and forbade any sexual activity outside of it.

In addition, Islam set many guidelines for the relationship between men and women in order to prevent adultery and fornication. Islam established a dress code for men and women, which preserves their dignity and their honor. Women are not looked upon as sex objects nor are they dealt with on the basis of their looks, but rather based on their personality and their consciousness of their Creator, Allah.

Looking to the West, however, we see that the woman's value is related to her sexual appeal. In fact, this appeal of the woman is a major source of money for many businesses, and even the government that collects tax on legalized brothels in Las Vegas. Women, in order to pay for school or support their families are sometimes pushed to work in clubs dancing naked in front of men. They are even told that this is not something to be ashamed of, but rather it represents the fact that they are free from the shackles of the old way of thinking about the woman and her sexuality. However, woman ended up with new shackles that use her as a marketing tool. One such example is "ladies night" at clubs and bars, when women are given free admission for no reason other than to bring more male customers. In addition, the entire entertainment and advertising industry is built on the exploitation of women as sex objects. All of these things have created a hostile atmosphere for women in every aspect of their life. At the job, in the armed forces, and in the streets, they are faced with sexual harassment constantly. If they refuse to fit into the role given to them as sex objects they are considered as odd or as backwards.

Islam protected women from being the subject of exploitation by viewing her as an honor that has to be protected. She is not a money making machine, a marketing tool, a entertainment for soldiers overseas, nor a sex object. Rather, her primary duty is to be a mother. To guarantee this, Islam set specific rules for the interaction between men and women in the society.

To build the right social structure in the society, Islam forbade free mixing between men and women. On the other hand, Islam allowed limited mixing in specific situations and between specific relatives within the family. In addition, Islam allowed mixing in the public life within specific rules of dress and conduct as long as it does not compromise the honor and dignity of the woman or the morals in the society.

In order to protect the family further, Islam also forbade all forms of homosexuality. It forbade lewd behavior in public and industries that promote this behavior such as pornography and certain types of entertainment programs. Thus, Islam not only establishes the ultimate prohibition, the fornication or adultery, but also puts many obstacles in order to make it difficult for the people to violate the limits of the Creator, Allah.

In the West, however, we see that there is an increasing problem with the breakdown of the family, the sexual and domestic violence resulting from it and the general decay in morals amongst the younger generations. These problems occur because the capitalist system allows, and even promotes, the existence of industries that lead to the breakdown of the family because these

industries bring profit and revenue. This is clear from the legalization of brothels in cities such as Las Vegas, the gigantic entertainment industry that exploits the sexual drive to make money, and the hostile reaction of the people to any attempts to regulate the large pornography industry. All of these aspects of Western civilization work against the family, undermining its sanctity, and promoting its destruction. The Western societies have reached to a point where even the definition of the family is being challenged and reshaped. Originally, a family was considered to begin with a husband and wife through the institution of marriage. Then, it came to be any man and woman living together as partners, with or without a marriage contract. Now, the family has come to mean any two persons, male or female, living as "domestic" partners. Who knows, perhaps one day, the family will be only one person and his or her clone.

Additionally, children from their earliest years in school are being taught to accept homosexuality as an acceptable alternate way of life. Even infidelity is being promoted as a genetic trait rather than an immoral act. When this is the culture that the next generation in this society will carry from its beginning, what hope is there that the social fabric of the society will not deteriorate any further? Thus, Islam, in contrast to Capitalism, not only aims to protect the family and subsequently the society, it also provides a practical method for ensuring its protection.

Islam also views the rights and responsibilities of men and women in a unique manner. Islam treated men and women first as human beings, guaranteeing each one certain basic rights such as the preservation of their belief, their life, their mind, their wealth, and their honor. In addition to this, Islam recognized the obvious physical difference between men and women.

Based on this difference and the knowledge of Allah regarding the nature of men and women, Islam gave distinct roles to men and women in the society. Islam gave the man the right to have the authority in the family and also gave him the responsibility to take care of the family, spend on them, and protect their honor. Islam gave the women the right to demand from her husband to provide for her needs, and child custody in the event of a divorce, and gave her the responsibilities of raising the children and protecting the honor of the home in the husband's absence.

In addition, Islam gave the woman the right to earn her own wealth and protected it from anyone by forbidding even the husband the access to it except by her permission. Islam divided some duties between men and women, prohibited them both from certain other actions, and gave both equal access to other things such as education.

In the Western world, there is a great deal of confusion about the role of men and women. Due to the oppression that arose when man-made systems assigned gender roles that were unjust to women, there has been a backlash against the concept of gender difference. It has become politically incorrect to discuss the difference between men and women and to adopt certain ideas based on this difference. This is a natural reaction to the injustice of man-made systems; however, the reaction of the feminists and other groups working to breakdown the gender barrier have not produced anything but more confusion and an even further breakdown of the family structure. They only managed to create a hostile atmosphere in which men and women are rivals for each other competing for limited resources. The result of this will be that the next generation will have no concept of a family, they will not respect it, nor establish it amongst themselves, and the consequence will be the complete degeneration of the basic unit that maintains the dignity of the human race.

Regarding the status of men and women in front of Allah, the Creator, Allah says,

For Muslim men and women for believing men and women for devout men and women for true men and women for men and women who are patient and constant for men and women who humble themselves for men and women who give in charity for men and women who fast (and deny themselves) for men and women who guard their chastity and for men and women who engage much in Allah's praise for them has Allah prepared forgiveness and great reward. (33: 35) Thus, there is no distinction between men and women as to the reward that they would receive from Allah. Each one has his or her responsibilities and will be judged based on the fulfillment or negligence of those responsibilities. Islam rejects the notion from Christianity that it was a woman through whom Adam sinned, or that woman is the source of evil in the world. Rather, Islam looked to the woman as an honor that needs to be protected and respected. Islam asked both man and woman to obey the Creator, and promised them both the reward of eternal life for believing in and acting on the commandments of Islam.

The Economic System in Islam

The Islamic ideology distinguishes between two aspects of economics, the economic science and the economic system. The economic science deals with the means by which to produce goods, such as manufacturing techniques, increasing the gross national product, and the development of new resources. In general, Islam does not interfere in the technical production of goods, nor does it view production as the source of the economic problem in the society.

The economic system, however, deals with the satisfaction of the basic needs of every individual in the society, and it stems solely from the Islamic thought. The Islamic economic system deals with the following:

- 1) The types of means of ownership
- 2) The disposal of ownership, and
- 3) The distribution of wealth amongst the individuals.

The policy of the economic system provides balance and opportunities in the society. Islam regulates the economic affairs in such a way as to secure the satisfaction of all the basic needs for the individual and the society completely and to enable each individual to satisfy his luxurious needs as much as possible. The basic needs of the individual are those which protect his life and dignity, such as food, clothing, and shelter. The basic needs for the society as a whole are security, education, and health care. Anything beyond these basic needs is considered a luxury and the human being is free to pursue them within the confines of Islamic law. In addition, Islam didn't interfere in the technical aspect of production, and gave the human being the permission to be as creative as possible.

Regarding the ownership of wealth and property, Islam regulated the means by which to obtain the wealth in a manner that allows the individual to satisfy his needs while still preserving the sanctity of the society. Thus, Islam prohibited prostitution, the sale of alcohol, and dealing in usury as a means of earning wealth because they lead either to degenerate social behavior or economic injustice. Islam encourages competition and provides true opportunities by preventing the establishment of monopolies and other forms of economic exploitation.

Moreover, the system left open numerous other avenues such as trade of merchandise, service oriented professions such as doctors, carpenters, teachers, etc., and manufacturing of goods. Islam obligated every able person to satisfy his needs as well as those for whom he is responsible, such as his children, parents, and other dependents, through any one of these means.

For those who are unable to meet their needs, the Islamic State provides for them from its own wealth as well as the Zakat paid by its citizens. Therefore, Islam secures the rights and the honor of every individual in the society and does not consider the economic problem to be solved as long as there is even one individual whose basic needs are not met.

The disposal of ownership is another key element of the economic system. Islam encouraged the giving of charity, gifts, interest free loans, and the like. It also prohibited the hoarding of money and spending it in the pursuit of unlawful things. It also gave general guidelines for the contracts by which goods are exchanged and made them suitable for all times and all situations. This allows the citizens in the Islamic State, male or female, to seek their provision in an unhindered way and satisfy their needs without the concern of exploitation and corruption arising from their actions.

The distribution of wealth in the society is a critical factor in determining the availability of resources for people to satisfy their needs. Thus, Islam designated the ownership as one of three types, public, private, or state.

Public ownership means that the wealth is owned by the citizens, Muslim and non-Muslim, of the State. This includes the basic utilities without which the life of the community cannot be sustained. In one hadith, the Prophet (saws) mentioned that "People share in three things: water, pastures, and fire." The details of this ownership are beyond the scope of this book; however, they are well documented in the Islamic legal texts. The public ownership also includes things that by their nature cannot be individually owned, such as the rivers, seas, streets, the town squares, and the like. Besides these, Natural resources such as oil, minerals, and metals are also publicly owned. The public ownership is administered by the State on behalf of the public. The State utilizes the revenue from these items for running and providing the public with utilities such as water and gas, and facilities such as parks, highways, and the like.

Private ownership is that which the individual earns through his own efforts or receives as a gift, charity, inheritance, or any other means. It includes one's home, car, appliances, money, real estate, businesses, and the like. The individual is free to deal with them as he pleases, within Islamic law. Private property may belong to men, women, or children, all with the same rights over it.

State ownership is that which belongs to the state and is necessary for the execution of its duties. This includes the military, the buildings that it occupies as its offices, and the heavy industry that it constructs to build the infrastructure of the society. In addition to the ownership, Islam also defined the revenues and the expenditures of the state, such as the nature of the taxes and the channels of distribution for the wealth.

These kinds of ownership are defined by Islam and cannot be altered. Thus, public property cannot become state or private property, private property cannot be confiscated by the state as public property, and so on. Islam thus insures that the rights of all individuals are protected and the society as a whole is conducive to earning ones provisions and living in security.

With this approach to the economic problem in the society, Islam clearly distinguishes itself from the man-made ideologies of Communism and Capitalism. Both of these ideologies failed to distinguish between the basic and luxurious needs of the people. Communism attempted to satisfy them equally for all people, suppressing their right to private property, ignoring the differences in the luxurious needs of the people, in the level of satisfaction for each individual, and in their capabilities. In addition, by denying private ownership, Communism ignored the human beings instinctual drive to own property.

The Capitalist economic philosophy focuses solely on the material needs of the human being, ignoring completely the spiritual, moral, and human aspects of life. Thus it has produced a society built solely on consumerism, devoid of any spiritual or moral strength as has been recognized by some of its leading statesman. Also, though Capitalism emphasized individualism, it ignored the individual completely when measuring economic progress, looking only to increase the total amount of wealth in the society. Thus, Capitalist nations report prosperity based on an increase in the Gross National Product (GNP), though poverty may have increased. Capitalism also viewed the economic problem as one of scarcity of resources, for it viewed the basic needs of one individual to have no priority over the luxurious needs of another. Its solution to the problem of scarcity is simply to produce more goods. They leave the distribution of goods solely to the mechanism of the price. Therefore, the one who cannot meet the price will have his needs unsatisfied, even if they are as basic as the needs for food and shelter. The ability to meet the price is based on the wage that the worker earns. However, the Capitalist system requires that some of its labor force be unemployed.

"First, it's the explicit policy of the Federal Reserve Board to keep 6% of our work force unemployed. Our economy must maintain this level of joblessness, the Fed insists, lest inflation rear its head and bondholders lose value. If too many Americans are employed, the Fed will raise interest rates to throw people out of work... Capitalism as we know it requires roughly one-tenth of its potential workers to be jobless for the sake of price stability. Secondly, there's a need for dead-end, low paying, often part-time jobs - jobs no one can support a family on. Yet whenever anyone suggests raising the minimum wage, the outcry is that it will cause a loss of these jobs. Thus the choice for millions is poverty wages or no wages at all, meaning Capitalism as we know it requires another sizable portion of our workers to live at a bare subsistence level and their children to grow up with inadequate nutrition, health care, and physical safety.

Third, there's the simple demographic reality that, in any sample group of people, a certain number will be too old, too sick or too distraught to perform paid work. And last, there are such recent trends as the entry of women into the labor pool, the export of manufacturing jobs, corporate downsizing in response to global competition and the frenzy to shrink the public sector.

(Los Angeles Times: March 13, 1995)

Thus, some workers would not make any wages or would make too little in wages to meet their needs as well as those of their family. In order to remedy this critical situation, the West had adopted some aspects of socialist economics such as the welfare system. However, this is a largely inept and exploited system which does not look to meet the needs of the people, but rather, exists only to give the illusion that the state is working to look after the people's needs. If the western nations were really interested in looking after the needs of all their people, they would rethink the very basis of the Capitalist economic system that leads a large number of the population to poverty.

Thus, one finds numerous people in the Capitalist countries without food, clothing, shelter, while others own multiple homes, have millions of dollars of assets, and feed their pets gourmet meals. Under the Islamic economic system, which was put in to practice for centuries, all citizens of the Islamic state, Muslim and non-Muslim, found their dignity, honor, and lives secured, and those who wished to pursue their luxurious needs found no hindrance in doing so.

With the invasion of the Capitalist economic system into the Muslim lands near the end of the nineteenth century, and the defeat of the Islamic state, the economic situation of the Muslim world began to decline to its present situation. Thus, the return of the implementation of the Islamic Economic system, as a part of the total Islamic system is the only means by which the current economic crisis can be solved.

The Individual and the Society

The human being, by his nature, is a social creature. This nature drives him to live as a member of society, in which he interacts with others to satisfy his needs and instincts. No person can manage to satisfy his needs on his own; rather, he requires specific relationships with other human beings in order to satisfy them. The nature of these relationships is determined by the system which is implemented in the society. However, every system, in order to produce a progressive society, has to balance between the needs of the individual and the needs of the society. If the individual's needs are ignored, then he will live in misery. Also, if the society's needs are ignored, then the society will not function properly as the environment in which the individual's strive to satisfy their needs.

Islam is the only ideology that provides a system with the true balance between the individual and the community. Islam did not view the society as simply a grouping of individuals, with no relationship or dependence between them; nor did it view the society as a monolith in which the individual would be crushed, having no value. Rather, Islam considered the society as a unit composed of individuals living within a specific social order, linked to each other through specific thoughts and ideas, emotions and sentiments. These thoughts and ideas will shape the culture, the values, and the behavior of the people, and from them will be derived the order that the society is bound by.

The responsibility of the individual extends towards himself and his family as well as towards the nation as a whole. Similarly, the responsibility of the entire nation as a unit extends to each individual in the society and to humanity at large. The Prophet (saws) said, "Each one of you is a caretaker and is responsible for those who are under his (or her) trust." This hadith establishes the individual's responsibility towards himself and his dependents. As for the responsibility of the individual towards maintaining the order of the society, the Prophet (saws) said, "The example of those who maintain Allah's limits and those who violate them is like the example of those who share a boat. Some occupy the lower deck while others occupy the upper deck. To have an access to the water, those from the lower deck would have to go to the upper deck. So as not to be an inconvenience to their shipmates, (the people in the lower deck) thought to get the water by drilling a hole in their compartment. If those on the upper deck allowed this to happen, all of them will sink. If they prevented them from doing so, all would be saved." This hadith instills in every member of the society the obligation of looking after the well being of the society without overlooking his own well being. If this did not happen, the society will either tend towards chaos or will have some individuals whose needs would be left unsatisfied. Had the people of the upper deck decided to withhold the water from the others under the pretext of maintaining their private property, then the others will be deprived of their needs, or they will sink the entire boat by adopting another means to get it. This outlook to the relationship between the individual and the community leads to a mutual effort by the individuals to provide for themselves and each other, rather than the fierce strife which results from looking only to one's needs even if it is at the expense of the others.

Other ideologies also addressed the role of the individual in the society, however, the ailed to provide the progressive view which Islam established. Communism completely abolished any value which the individual may have had and replaced it with the idea of the communal good. This idea contradicts man's nature because one of the reasons man engages himself in the societal function is to satisfy his individual needs. If these are denied to him, then he will not be productive in providing for himself or for the others. This is one of the reasons for the clear failure of Communism which the world has witnessed.

Capitalism looked to the individual as the most important element in the society. It established individualism as the ideal, neglecting the impact that the individual by himself will have on the

society as a whole. Thus, each citizen in the society looks to the things which will bring him or her benefit. The value of any idea is established based on the impact of that idea on the individual himself, irrespective of the impact on others. This view to the individual has made the capitalist societies the breeding grounds for selfishness, greed, and an unparalleled animosity among the people. The concepts of sacrifice and sharing are rare, appearing mostly when there is a tax break or a publicity opportunity to be found therein. The ideology with such an outlook cannot be taken as the basis for building a human society.

Islam and Freedom

Freedomf is something that every human being strives for, yet few understand its reality. It has been an elusive dream for most of humanity. Western culture and democracy was built on its promise, only to fail in its vision. Islam is the only ideology that presented the concept of freedom to the people in its true form and established the means by which to achieve it. A comparison of the western democratic culture's concept of freedom vs. that of the Islamic ideology will provide a clearer understanding for this issue.

As an idea, Freedom can be understood to have two meanings: firstly, as the liberation from slavery due to the sovereignty of some human beings over others; and secondly, to live the life without restrictions from any source. During the Middle ages, Western Democracy emerged from the political climate of Europe with the idea of freedom as its cornerstone. It sought to free people from slavery to the King and from the persecution of the Church. The Kings of Europe used to claim themselves as sovereign over their subjects, alleging that they rule by the divine right which was sanctioned by the Church. In turn, the Church controlled the thinking of the people, prohibiting free thought, the right to expound opinions contradictory to that of the Church, or to adopt any belief other than its own dogma. As a reaction to this, thinkers such as John Locke, Jacques Rossaeau, John Stuart Mill, and others started calling for concepts such as the natural freedom, which was the freedom from the sovereignty of the king. They also called for freedom from the Church's control in life's affairs claiming that human beings should have their freedoms, such as the freedom of speech, assembly, religion, ownership, etc. This struggle occurred in Europe; however, in the New World, a similar struggle to break away from the sovereignty of the King of Britain began in the 18th century. This ideological uprising in Europe and in the Americas eventually led to the French and American Revolutions and the establishment of nation-states on the principles of democracy and freedom.

However, the vision of freedom that was put forth by the early thinkers of the renaissance proved to be impractical. The sovereignty of the King was removed only to establish the sovereignty of a few individuals, such as the capitalists, legislators, and the like. People, as a whole, never had the sovereignty for themselves; although this is what was promised to them, and it is what they fought for. Additionally, in order to manipulate the masses into thinking that they are the real sovereigns, the concept of the popular vote, and representation is used. In reality, neither the vote nor the representatives demonstrate the true will of the people. This is because the voters are given a choice from that which is already decided by the establishment, and the representatives are elected from a select few, all of whom would never even be able to campaign without the support of the capitalists. A careful study of the political system also demonstrates that it is the will of the interest groups, which dominates the agenda of the entire government. Thus, it is very clear that the sovereignty in the "democratic" states does not lie with the people; rather, it lies with the rich and powerful who make up the establishment. Establishing the sovereignty for any human being, whether it is the king or the parliament or the congress, is by definition an acknowledgment that some people have the right and the privilege to be the sovereign, while others have the obligation to be their subjects. This is what today should be called neo-slavery, i.e. the "democratic" slavery. It is far worse than the slavery on the plantations, the scars of which are still carried by many. It allows the people to think they are free, that they are no longer the subjects of any sovereign, though the reality is otherwise. They are slaves to the capitalists, they carry the opinions that they broadcast, buy the products that they promote, support the causes they fund, and imitate the role models the media builds for them.

With regards to the personal freedom and liberty, it is expounded by the West as its crowning achievement. The personal liberties that it granted to its citizens attempted to satisfy the desire of the people to live their life according to their own will. The oppression of the Church during the

Middle Ages was the strongest factor behind this call to freedom. Thus, when the capitalists came to rule the society, they lifted the restrictions on speech, thinking, privacy, etc. that the church had imposed. This has led the people to feel that they managed to achieve the personal liberation they hoped for. This type of freedom is promoted to such a degree in the society, that the people no longer think about the issue of sovereignty, believing that this personal liberty is the only true form of freedom. However, this type of liberty is impractical for a functional society because it would mean that there would be no laws to govern the society. Realizing this, the Western thinkers introduced concepts such as the "Social Contract", which argued that people must give up a share of their freedom in order to live in organized society. Thus, the concept of freedom of speech was amended to exclude many things, such as what happened in the era of McCarthyism. Freedom of assembly and press came to be restricted by numerous regulations in the name of protecting the society. Even freedom of religion was restricted to protect the concept of secularism. Freedom of ownership was restricted by regulations of trade, such as import/export regulations and the laws of taxation. Thus, once again, the people, in their affairs, came to be bound by the restrictions set by the ruling body, which in this case happened to be the capitalists rather than the Church or the King.

In the Western society, even what appears to be freedom of choice is in reality a reflection of the marketing power of companies. People wear what they are told is "cool" to wear. Women wear mini-skirts because they have to wear them in order to be appreciated as a woman. Kids buy Nike shoes and drink Gatorade because Michael Jordan does so, and they are told, "Be like Michael". Those who control the educational system and the media shape all of the society's concepts: what is valuable or meaningless, legitimate or unsuitable, pretty or ugly, decent or indecent. If anyone does manage to think beyond the paradigm imposed on him, then he or she becomes an outcast, an extremist, or a loser in the public eye. This is the true nature of the freedom that the West professes to. It is in fact slavery of the mind.

Islam deals with the issue of freedom in a radically different way than any other ideology. It did not call the people to the misleading idea of popular sovereignty, nor did it make false promises to allow people to live uninhibited by the laws that form a society. Instead, Islam established the freedom of the human being on the Sovereignty of Allah, the Creator. Allah alone has the right to govern the life of the human being. He is the one who created all human beings, and He is the one they will be accountable to. Establishing Allah as the Sovereign liberates the human being from being governed by the whims and desires of any other human being. Islam recognized that one is in fact a slave to the one he accepts as his Sovereign. So either one believes in Allah as the Sovereign, and is his slave, or he submits to the false sovereignty of other human beings, becoming their slave. That is why when one of the Muslim delegates to Persia was asked about his objective in coming to Persia, He replied, "Allah sent us to liberate [mankind] from the submission to other human beings to the submission to the Lord of the human beings...and from the oppression of religions to the justice of Islam". Thus, Islam provided the human being with the true sense of freedom, the freedom which comes by knowing that one is the subject of his Creator, not of the creation.

After establishing the sovereignty of Allah, Islam set up the correct system to govern the society. The system is an integral part of any society; without it, people would live in anarchy. However, if one believes in a specific ideology, then the restrictions that that ideology places are not viewed as a burden, but rather as a necessity. As for the nature of the Islamic system, it looks after the individual and the entire society without sacrificing one or the other. The one who follows the rules of this system is in fact, following the revelation from the Creator, not any other human being. Since the revelation is the only source for laws in Islam, it freed the human being from being bound by the restriction which human beings have imposed on each other throughout history. Thus, the ones who have wealth and power will not decide whether we have the right to sell something or not. They will not decide what we are allowed to wear or not. They will not control the laws by

which we conduct are public and private lives. Rather, they too will be bound by the same system, the system sent to humanity from the Creator.

Besides these fundamental differences between the Islamic and Western perspectives on freedom, the approach that these ideologies took in presenting the concept of freedom to the people differs greatly. The Western ideology started by calling for the popular sovereignty and personal freedom, then mended their philosophy to justify the restriction they had to put. However, they maintain their erroneous call for freedom, giving false hope to the people by it, and keeping them preoccupied in its pursuit. The Islamic ideology, on the other hand, addresses the people clearly, never giving the false impression that the human being is completely free, that he is sovereign over himself. It provides a view of freedom that preserves the dignity of the individual and the society. It is the only way by which human beings will be liberated from the sovereignty of other men and the only means by which they can conduct their affairs for their well being rather than the benefit of their false masters. Its call, rather than the deceptive call of the western concept of freedom, is what humanity needs to hearken to. It is the true freedom.

Islam and Racism

Islam is a Message for all humanity. It addresses all people, irrespective of color. Islam did not come for one race, tribe, or nation, or a particular people living at any particular time or place. Consequently, as Islam spread from Arabia to the other parts of the world, from China to Spain, it managed to melt the differences between people that existed before Islam. It brought people from all different backgrounds together as one nation. It created the brotherhood between the people in such a way, that in all aspects of life, from the worship to the marriage to the political activities, Muslims managed to cross the racist boundaries that the previous world order had established.

The means by which Islam lifted the oppressive hand of racism from the society is by addressing the issue through its doctrine as well as its legal texts. In regards to the Islamic Aqeedah (doctrine), the Creator is the Absolute Sovereign. Therefore, all human beings are bound by the standard revealed by the Creator, without any distinction made between them. This leads the one who adopts the Islamic Aqeedah to abandon his tendencies to establish himself, his race, or his nation as the sovereign over others. In addition to this, the Islamic legal texts never distinguished between the human beings on the basis of race or nationality. Protection of one's life, property, honor, etc. are extended to all citizens of the Islamic State, Muslim or non-Muslim. Thus, the judicial system, since it never introduced the issue of race into its legal proceedings, prevents the emergence of institutionalized racism in the society. Islam is the first ideology to bring people from all different races together as equals under one nation. In fact, to this day, Islam is the only ideology that has accomplished such a feat. It is only recently with the cultural colonization of the Muslim world by the West that Muslims have started to develop racist and nationalistic tendencies.

The Western culture, on the other hand, has carried the concept of racism from its earliest history, such as at the time of the Greeks and Romans. When the West adopted the Capitalist ideology, it did not manage to eliminate this idea from the minds of its adherents. Rather, the Capitalist economic culture fueled the idea of racism by allowing it to be used as an excuse to exploit the labor of the foreigners, i.e. the plight of Africans in the Americas. Thus, it is not surprising that Racism is still rampant in the West, especially in the most capitalistic societies such as America and Britain. Even Thurgood Marshall, who managed to be appointed as Supreme Court Justice in America, was discriminated against and not accepted by the elite. His own testimony that "Clubs here in this town [Washington D.C.], they invite everybody else but me" (New York Times, 1/27/93), is a clear example of the deep roots of racism in the West.

In addition to the racist tendencies in the thinking of the West, Racism is also institutionalized in the West. The American Constitution established the legal basis of racism by its three-fifths clause, which considered colored people as 3/5 of a human being. Though this text was later amended, it established racism as a precedent in the American institution. Even after years of struggle, bloodshed, Civil Rights demonstrations and marches, assassinations, and racism task forces, the American society is still plagued by racism. Even when a black candidate, like Jesse Jackson, runs for the presidential election, we find that it happened only because the elite, Richard Nixon and his party, funded his campaign in order to split the black vote in favor of the Republicans.

The Rodney King and O.J. Simpson trials are recent examples of how well established racism is in the society. The most important issue in both of these cases become race, and the mistrust that exists between whites and blacks clearly came to the forefront.

The epidemic of racism that the West is facing clearly stems from its ideology and its institutions. Racism is not inherent in the nature of the human being rather it is cultivated in the individual's personality by the culture he carries. Thus, to free ourselves from racism we have to re-evaluate the culture and the ideology that we carry. Islam is the only ideology that has addressed this issue in such a way that it builds personalities that melt the differences between people rather than construct barriers. It is the only alternative left for us.

Islam and Jihad

The Islamic ideology has thus far been shown to be an ideology revealed by Allah, the Creator. It offers the only correct, comprehensive, and viable way of life for the human being, providing him with a sound purpose, a clear vision, and a stable life. It manifests itself in the personalities of its followers and in the form of a system implemented by a State. It is a universal ideology meant to liberate all of mankind. Consequently, one cannot accept for this ideology to be confined to a specific people or land; rather, it has to be offered to all of mankind. In order to deliver this ideology to the rest of the humanity, the State that adopts this ideology shoulders the responsibility of carrying it to new lands. As would be expected, this goal will lead to a conflict with other states and their ideologies. This conflict has to be resolved either through diplomacy or through force.

Every ideology utilizes these alternatives. All leading nations use diplomacy and force. George Bush, in his remarks to West Point cadets said, "At times, real leadership requires a willingness to use military force. And force can be a useful backdrop to diplomacy, a complement to it - or, if need be, a temporary alternative." During the Gulf Crisis, Collin Powell said, "If the Unites Sates wants to propagate its values, freedom, and influence in the international affair, then in the future, war is inevitable." Also, President Clinton, in his first inaugural address, commented on the need for diplomacy and force in order to maintain the interest of the United States. These statements indicate that it is well understood by all ideological states that diplomacy and force are really two faces of the same coin. If an issue is not resolved by one, it will be resolved by the other.

Given this reality of the international relations, Islam adopted Jihad as its method of carrying its authority, justice, and ideals to the other lands. Recently, however, due to a general lack of knowledge among Muslims and the Western propaganda against Islam, both Muslims and non-Muslims have misunderstood the concept of Jihad To the non-Muslims, Jihad is presented as the diabolical call of "blood-thirsty people" to convert others to Islam by 'the sword'. To Muslims, on the other hand, it has been promoted as a self-help concept whose aim is to make one a model citizen in whatever society he finds himself in. Neither of these ideas represent the reality of Jihad.

Jihad, as a term, cannot be translated as 'holy war', nor can it be translated, as a term, to the word 'struggle'. At best, its legal meaning can be understood as "using the military force, where diplomacy fails, to remove the obstacles the Islamic State faces in carrying its ideology to mankind". The aim of Jihad, unlike the Crusades, past and present, is not to forcibly convert the inhabitants of other lands to Islam. Rather, it is to provide them with the security that comes from the application of Islam, leaving them the choice of adopting Islam or keeping their own religions.

The affairs of the society, however are run according to Islamic law. History confirms that this is and always has been the role of Jihad, for it was in Muslim Spain that the Muslims, Christians, and Jews were able to live peacefully under Islamic authority. It was Islam's justice that allowed non-Muslims in the Islamic State to flourish as artisans, writers, and thinkers.

Islam neither colonized other lands; nor did it enslave the people of the newly opened lands, using them as cheap blood in the battlefields as was the practice of the Kings and Emperors of European nations till recently. The Islamic State annexed all conquered lands to the body of the State, looking after their affairs with the same priority as that of its capital. Contrast this with the imperialist policies of England, France, Germany and America which raped the lands which they conquered. Even the capital of the Islamic State moved out of Arabia to the newly liberated lands, such as Damascus, Baghdad and Istanbul. None of these were traditional Arab lands, they being Roman, Persian, and European cities. Can one imagine that France would move its capital to Senegal or the King of Britain would take up residence in Nairobi. This stands as a clear proof that Jihad is not the tool of an imperialist foreign policy.

In summary, Jihad is the method adopted by Islam to protect its lands and save humanity from the slavery to man-made regimes. The difference between the use of force by the West and that by Islam is that the Capitalist West uses force overtly and covertly for the benefit of a few, such as the corporations, while Islam uses force openly and justly to carry its mercy to others.

Islam Today

Today, Islam has become the prominent issue in the world arena. In the Muslim world, many Islamic movements are calling for the reestablishment of the Islamic State and its ideology. Also, the number of Muslims in the West is rapidly increasing. There are over one billion Muslims in the world, the majority of them living in lands that were once ruled by Islam.

Since the destruction of the Islamic State in 1924, Muslims have been subjugated by their rulers to all types of foreign, unenlightened ideas. Today, an increasing number of Muslims are rejecting these ideas for their falsehood and returning to the Islamic ideology as the focus of their lives. The non-Islamic ideologies have failed in the Muslim World and in the West, and the resurgence of Islam is seen as a savior and a great hope for the Muslims as well as the rest of humanity.

Muslims are also realizing that the Islamic political resurgence must be aimed primarily at the imperative goal of establishing the Islamic State, the Khilafah. This new movement towards the resurgence of Islam has had, and will continue to have, a significant impact on the world order. The Western politicians and the elite capitalists view Islam as a threat, fearing its potential to eliminate their power and wealth and to destroy the oppression and injustice that they impose upon the people to further their personal agendas. Therefore, they have worked tirelessly to counteract the efforts of Muslims through their subversive tactics in the Muslims lands and propaganda in the Western world.

The Western people, however, must look beyond the stereotypes and lies promoted about Islam and Muslims. Engulfed in a sea of problems, lacking a definite purpose in life, and plagued with contradictory ideas, the masses can no longer afford to turn a blind eye towards Islam; nor can they afford to passively allow the system and elite who control them to exploit them as pawns in their political and economic games

Epilogue

The failure of Communism has been well observed. The failure of Capitalism is evident despite the material capability and resources which the West possesses. It is true that the Western Civilization succeeded in having man walk secured on the moon; however, it failed to have man walk secured in the streets of its own capitals, as was observed by Richard Nixon.

The impact of this failure goes beyond the boundaries of these nations, engulfing the entire humanity in its misery. This has been demonstrated by the two World Wars which were products of the Western philosophies of Fascism, Capitalism, and Communism costing humanity tens of millions of lives. In addition, the "national interests" of the Western nations have given rise to numerous, bloody conflicts in this century. A careful study of these conflicts shows that they are created by those who shape and control the world order. They fuel these conflicts with money, weapons, and antagonism to further their own interests, of course at the expense of humanity.

This is not just the failure of Capitalism, it is the failure of an idea which we were told is the last best hope of humanity on Earth. Clearly there must be another hope, for the fruits of Capitalism cannot be the destiny of humanity. The hope which we need will be found in that ideology which confers on its carriers the feeling of responsibility towards himself as well as the others. There can be no hope in an ideology which preaches individualism as the ideal. Such an ideology produced, in our history, phenomenon such as racism, domestic strife, family breakdown, greediness, selfishness, and social classes within the society and colonialism and imperialism abroad.

The ideology which creates in the human being's personality the sense of accountability for his actions, responsibility towards others, and the willingness to sacrifice for them is where our hope lies. There is only one ideology which provides such thinking while at the same time, bringing the solutions to man's problems. Only one ideology that leads to a society that will be the beacon for the rest of humanity.

The world thrived under its authority for more than twelve hundred years. Presently, this ideology is needed to reconstruct the thinking of the people, their convictions, their values, their attitudes, and their outlook on life. It is needed to remove the disease and fallacy of the Western concept of freedom, liberate humanity from the slavery to man-made ideas, and establish the justice that can come only through the adoption of the system provided by the Creator.

It is needed to address the problems of the world in order to solve them, not to make a business out of them. It is needed to redefine the economic problem so that the well being of the individual becomes the center of attention, rather than the well being of the elite and their interests. It is needed to provide the people with the wider and more fulfilling meaning of life - not as a time to indulge solely in self-gratification; rather, as a passage to an eternal and fulfilling life. It is "man's last best hope on Earth". It is Islam.

Edited by Abu Tariq and Shadman 3/2/97